HATHERSAGE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held at the Hathersage Memorial Hall,
at 7.30 p.m. on 5th April 2016.
	Councillors Present:
	Bill Gordon; Kat Love; Peter Mander (Chair); Jane Marsden; Rosie Olle; Heather Rodgers; James Shuttleworth; Jennifer Wedgwood and Pauline Whitney.

	Also In attendance:
	Chris Cave (RFO); Allyson Jones (Clerk); Chris Wilkinson (Assistant Clerk); County Cllr Judith Twigg; District Cllr Jean Monks; PCSO Anthony Boswell and 3 members of the public.

	249/15
	
	Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs. Bill Hanley; Bridget Hanley; and David Jackson: 

	250/15
	
	Item 15.7 (CCTV) on the agenda was brought forward to item 252/15 d)i in the minutes.    

	251/15
	
	Cllr Marsden declared an interest in the Hope Valley Rail Capacity scheme.

	252/15
	
	Public Participation

	252/15
	a)
	i) A member of the public made representation to the Parish Council regarding the Affordable Housing proposals at the Castleton Road site, that the footpath to the village is inadequate. Also that people who move in to the proposed development would grow old there, and that the site is not suitable for an aging population. 
The Clerk read out the minutes of the February meeting which had concluded that all objections to the proposed Castleton Road site had already been considered at the February HPC meeting and dealt with in the minutes. The newly presented objections were restatements of issues already discussed. Further, whereas HPC had understood there would be insurmountable difficulties due to the speed of traffic on the Castleton Road, it was now understood to be possible that significant traffic calming measures and reconfiguration of the highway and footpath would be able to overcome these difficulties.
Hathersage Parish Council had already raised these matters with Isabel Frenzel the Rural Housing Enabler at Derbyshire Dales District Council, and with the PDNPA Planning Department who will be ultimate decision makers on the proposals (if any concrete proposals are put forward). Objectors to the proposed Castleton Road Affordable Housing site were similarly advised to communicate their objections directly to Isabel Frenzel the Rural Housing Enabler at Derbyshire Dales District Council, and with the PDNPA Planning Department.

ii) A member of the public reported that the Stepping Stones across The Derwent have eroded and are now dangerous to cross. It was noted that this has been an ongoing issue for the Transport Committee over a number of years. The Clerk will report the situation to PDNPA, DDDC and the Environment Agency, and the Transport Committee will monitor actions taken.
iii) A member of the public observed that the HPC website had recently been down, and therefore minutes of the March meeting had not been available. The Clerk and Assistant Clerk explained that the website had been out of action for several days due to technical and communications difficulties with the website provider, and that these difficulties are now resolved, the website is back in operation, and the missing minutes would now be uploaded as a priority. If any difficulties arise with the website in future, copies of the previous minutes are always available from the Clerk on request.

	252/15
	b)
	County Councillor Judith Twigg reported that a 5 year plan was being put in place for roads maintenance, but it is disappointing that the plan is for patching and surface dressing, which will not be a satisfactory solution. There were 17 pothole areas noted in the village.  Cllr Gordon noted that a lot of the work being done on potholes is on very minor rarely used roads. For the money spent to be worthwhile DCC should concentrate on the heavily used main roads. Cllr Twigg will check if grants are available towards the pavers planned for the ‘beach’ area of the Heart for Hathersage development, and also check with DCC Highways if there would be any objection from them to the proposed extended paved area.

	252/15
	c)
	District Councillor Jean Monks reported that DDDC is now constantly reviewing money saving options, and particularly looking for the Leisure Centres to be able to pay for themselves. 
She has been able to allocate local projects funds for polo nets for the pool. More funds will be available from April for Community Projects. The recycling bring site has now been closed with only one complaint. New supplies of bin liners will be distributed from April. Anyone who has not received their supply must claim them before the end of June (corrected). The new DDDC website is up and running. Cllr Monks will arrange for Jim Fearn to contact Cllr Whitney to make links to the Hathersage Parish Council website and the pool website.
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	252/15
	d)
	i) PCSO Anthony Boswell had put a proposal that HPC contribute to funding towards the provision of CCTV in the village. There would be 8 CCTV cameras through the village, 7 general area cameras and one with number plate recognition. The total cost of the scheme was £6,000 of which £5,540 had been raised by grants. Therefore the SNT are £460 short. County Cllr Judith Twigg invited an application for a £360 grant, and District Cllr Jean Monks invited an application for a £100 grant from their Community Project funds. HPC voted unanimously to pay the £300 p.a. ongoing maintenance costs. Anthony will arrange for this to go ahead.

	252/15
	d)
	ii) Anthony asked HPC to consider making a contribution towards a speed radar device for a community speed watch using volunteers from the village. This will be an item on the May agenda. Anthony to provide full details.

	253/15
	
	The minutes of the meeting of 1st March 2016 had been circulated. Item 235/15. 11 was corrected for the final sentence to read “The Village Caretaker rate would be aligned to SCP 13.” The corrected minutes were unanimously approved and signed by the Chairman.

	
	
	Members of the public, County Cllr Judith Twigg and District Cllr Jean Monks left after this item.

	254/15
	
	Financial Matters – RFO’s Report.

	254/15
	.1
	The RFO had circulated the Financial Reports which were received. This month’s figures are very close to the year end. The swimming pool is looking very close to break even.

	254/15
	.2
	Accounts for payment, previously circulated, totalling £33,828.51 inclusive of VAT of £3,128.91 which had been scrutinised by Cllrs Gordon and Rodgers were approved. 

	254/15
	.3
	Accounts for the period to 26th March 2016 as previously circulated, were accepted.

	254/15
	.4
	Councillors Gordon and Rodgers were authorised to scrutinise payments and sign cheques on 3rd May 2016. This will be a 6.30 pm start as the Annual Meeting will precede the May PC meeting. The clerk was asked to send a reminder.

	254/15
	.5
	Pool café lease. It was agreed that the lease would be renewed on the same terms but with an increase in line with inflation. The amount to be agreed at the May meeting. HPC to take advice from Cllr Jackson, to bear in mind that it is currently a very good deal. HPC needs to be confident it is getting good value for money, but also to take account of the amount of disruption for building works. It was confirmed that the new pergola did not require planning approval as it is not a permanent structure, however it did require approval from HPC.

	254/15
	.6
	HPC reviewed its Insurance terms and amount of cover and approved current arrangements. 

	254/15
	.7
	HPC reviewed the Risk Assessments in place. The arrangements were approved.

	254/15
	.8
	The DALC level of subs was reviewed. It was agreed to pay the lower level of subscription.

	254/15
	.9
	The Booth’s Edge lease was approved and signed.

	254/15
	.10
	The Annual Governance Statement was agreed and signed.

	
	
	(Business was suspended to deal with KGF agenda, then resumed)

	255/15
	
	Swimming Pool Committee

	255/15
	.1
	The minutes of the Swimming Pool Committee meeting of 8th March 2016 were received. See SPC minutes for details. 

	255/15
	.2
	The pool opening day had been successful

	255/15
	.3
	The Swimathon event had gone very well.

	255/15
	.4
	Various options for the solarium had been discussed, including window design.

	255/15
	.5
	The handrail has been fixed.

	255/15
	.6
	There is still a vacancy for a member of the Swimming Pool Committee.

	237/15
	
	Recreation Committee

	256/15
	.1
	The minutes of the Recreation Committee meeting of 15th March 2016 were received. See RC minutes for details. Cllr Marsden reported on key issues. 

	256/15
	.2
	Thanks were due to David and Julie Graham for their research into outdoor table tennis tables and their advice that a more substantial metal framed design would be most suitable. This would be £1,685 including VAT plus the cost of 4 concrete slabs and installation. This purchase was agreed in principle. There is a donation to cover the full cost of purchase.

	256/15
	.3
	The response from Sports England to the MUGA grant application is awaited.

	256/15
	.4
	Fundraising event – Millstone Grit playing at The Memorial Hall 7.00pm on 23rd April was noted.
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	257/15
	
	Planning Committee 



	257/15
	.1
	The Planning Committee had met on 8th March 2016 to consider Planning Applications - NP/DDD/0216/0139; NP/DDD/0116/0016; NP/DDD/0216/017 and to receive Planning Decisions - NP/DDD/1115/1111 North Lees Hall; permission granted.

NP/DDD/0615/0601 Brookfield Manor; permission granted. A copy of the decision and conditions will be circulated to all HPC members.

NP/DDD/1115/1122 Peak View; permission granted.

NP/DDD/115/1067 Booths Edge Cottage; permission granted.

NP/DDD/1215/1200 North Lees Hall; permission granted

NP/DDD/1115/1114 Cow Close Farm; permission granted. A copy of the decision and conditions will be circulated to all HPC members.

NP/DDD/0116/0005 Stanage Pole; permission granted.
The Minutes had been circulated to HPC and were received.

	257/15
	.2
	The Planning Committee had met on 31st March 2016 to consider Planning Applications – 
NP/DDD/0116/0031; NP/DDD/0316/0213 and to receive Planning Decision NP/DDD/0116/0051 granted.

Discussion on the possibility that paper plans will not be provided to the Parish Council by the PDNPA. Wish to continue to receive paper copies, it is important to see the overall view and to be able to compare existing and proposed, particularly if they are contentious. This is very difficult to do electronically. 

The Minutes had been circulated to HPC and were received.

	257/15
	.3
	The Planning Committee had met on 5th April 2016 to consider Planning Application NP/DDD/0216/0176 Underedge, Back Lane, addition of 2 flues on NP/DDD/0715/0742. No objections to the 2 flues, concerns expressed that there is no information about the type of material to be used in the construction of the flues. Noted. The minutes will be circulated prior to the May HPC meeting. 

	258/15
	
	Amenities Committee

	258/15
	.1
	There had been a joint H4H and Amenities Committee meeting 22nd March 2016.  The minutes had been circulated and were received. The Planning Application had been submitted but Cllr Olle reported that there had been a problem with missing information and the application had not been validated. Cllr Olle will investigate and also query if a 50% reduction in application fees had been applied as it is a Parish Council planning application. 

	258/15
	.2
	Parish Room Windows. Cllr Mander will contact Sue Adams of Peak Park for advice regarding replacing the Parish Room windows. 

	259/15
	
	Transport Committee

	
	
	The Transport Committee had met on 21st March 2016. The minutes had been circulated and were received. It had been agreed that the Parish Council wouldn't be represented at the Public Inquiry, Instead it was decided to send an additional statement to expand the statement of case.  A draft had been circulated and agreed by all HPC. This will be sent by the Clerk. There have been issues with the Inquiry website, all submissions should be available within a couple of days. HPC noted that a member of the Transport Committee could be delegated to attend the Inquiry and given authority to speak on behalf of the Parish Council, but members of the Transport Committee did not feel qualified to respond to cross examination. 

	260/15
	
	Website Working Group. 

	
	
	There had been no formal meeting of the Website Working Group since the March HPC meeting. Work was continuing to increase the ‘What’s On’ section, and to increase the number of reciprocal links. The Clerk will contact Pigeon Tech to confirm that we have ended the relationship and are no longer using their web hosting services.

	261/15
	
	Burial Committee. 

	
	.1
	The Clerk had received nothing from DDDC in response to HPC’s request for an update on progress towards acquiring additional burial ground.

	
	.2
	It was agreed to purchase a new bin for the Burial Ground to match the existing bin. The Clerk will order a new bin and arrange for the Village Caretaker to fix it.
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	262/15
	
	Clerk’s report/correspondence

	262/15
	.1
	Councillor vacancy.  It is expected that Stuart Turner would attend the May HPC meeting with a view to being co-opted. Notices of the further vacancy will be posted following Mr Turner’s co-option.

	262/15
	.2
	Highways Asset Infrastructure Management Strategy - Survey for Parish and Town Councils. This was noted.

	263/15
	
	Village Matters

	263/15
	.1
	Community Transport – consultation on the removal of local bus services. This will be very significant for Hathersage. There will be no buses between Hathersage and Bakewell, and no buses between Hathersage and Chesterfield. It will destroy the network of connections. It was agreed that all Councillors will respond individually and that HPC will respond formally. Members of the public are also urged to respond to the consultation. HPC has made copies of the consultation paper available around the village and also publicised the consultation at various locations. The deadline for responses is Sunday 24th April 2016 and they can be made on the paper consultation document or by email to public.transport@derbyshire.gov.uk 

	263/15
	.2
	Village Notice Boards c/f to May HPC meeting.

	263/15
	.3
	The Clerk was asked to raise the stones around The George as an enforcement enquiry with PDNPA Planning Officer

	263/15
	.4
	A member of the public had queried why the Hood Brook was running bright yellow as if there was something contaminating the water further upstream. The Environment Agency had investigated and advised that it is natural ochre which is very noticeable at present due to patterns of rainfall. It is no cause for concern.

	263/15
	.5
	Chamber of Commerce. Carried forward to a future meeting.

	263/15
	.6
	The RBS ATM had run out of cash on the Easter weekend. RBS does not seem to have made allowance for the closure of the NatWest branch and the fact that RBS is now the only ATM in the valley. The Clerk will communicate concerns with RBS.

	263/15
	.7
	For information - there is around £1,400 money being held from the Village Plan exercise. This will be dispersed according to the Village Plan constitution.

	264/15
	
	The Memorial Hall Management Committee

	264/15
	
	 The MHMC had met on 7th March 2016. Minutes had been circulated and were received.

	264/15
	.1
	Councillor Mander is the new HPC representative and is Vice Chair of the MHMC. 

	264/15
	.2
	It was suggested that the terms of the ending of DCC’s lease of the Stanage Room should include recompense for the condition it was left in, to go towards refurbishment costs.

	265/15
	
	DALC Circulars and other relevant material had been circulated. 

	266/15
	
	The next meeting will be at 7.30 pm on Tuesday 3rd May 2016 in the Memorial Hall. It will be preceded by the Annual Meeting to start at 7.00 pm.

	267/15
	
	Items for the May 2016 agenda – 
· Litter in the village.

· Speed radar device.

· Councillors were reminded that the Stanage Pole erection event will be on the 17th April 2016.



	
	
	The meeting closed at 21.20 pm.

Page 4 of 4: Chair’s Signature    ………………………………………  Date: 3rd May 2016.


